Meeting held in Tunis by the Euro-Mediterranean Parliamentary 

Assembly’s Culture Committee on 17th March 2007

SUMMARY OF PROCEEDINGS

Presided over by the Hon. Tana de Zulueta, the Committee on Improving the Quality of Life, Exchanges between Civil Societies and Culture met on 17th March 2007 to examine the contents of the recommendation to be submitted to the plenary Assembly the following day.

The proposed recommendation had been presented by the Committee’s Presidency during the meeting held in Rome on 26th February 2007.  Proposals for its amendment had been put forward by delegations and these were examined during the meeting held on 17th March 2007.

The recommendation particularly concerned the following areas of intervention:  inter-cultural dialogue and the promotion of cultural differences;  the topics of young people, education and co-operation between universities; protection of the environment;  migration and proposals for a logo to represent EMPA.

The meeting held on 17th* March saw a wide-ranging and well-structured debate on the various subjects contained in the resolution.  At its end, various proposals for amendment were approved by the Committee, partly on the basis of rewording proposed by the Presidency.

In particular, it was possible (after an in-depth discussion) to achieve an agreed text for paragraph 15, relating to the excavations in the area of the Al Aqsa mosque.  All the delegations attending (including the Israeli and Palestinian ones) agreed the contents which cite, in the first place, the report dated 12th March 2007 prepared by the UNESCO delegation at the end of its technical mission in Jerusalem.

There was a lively debate on the topic of immigration.  Differing sensitivities emerged, as did important points on which minds met.  It nevertheless proved impossible to reach a consensus on the paragraph relating to the granting of voting rights to foreigners at local elections and this was approved by the majority prescribed by EMPA’S Rules of Procedure (with two votes against:  those of a member of the European Parliament’s delegation and a representative of the National Parliaments from the Mediterranean’s Northern Shore, respectively).
A broad consensus was then recorded on the profiles concerning the role of culture, the importance of promoting exchanges in the educational sector and the proposal to found a Mediterranean University.  In the latter context, the Slovenian delegate presented his Government’s proposal to offer the premises for such a University and other delegations also showed interest in participating in the initiative and fostering the already existing networks.

It was therefore decided to ask the Bureau to create a Working Group or a Drafting Committee to work on these topics and, with the collaboration of experts, present a concrete proposal, partly in the light of the meeting of the Ministers for Culture from the Mediterranean countries to be held on 18th June 2007.

As regards the environmental topics (and the implementation of the Horizon 2020 programme, in particular) and those concerning relations with the Anna Lindh Foundation, the Committee agreed that it was appropriate for individual rapporteurs to follow such aspects, referring to the Committee on the occasion of the forthcoming meetings.

The Committee then took note of the initiative of the German Presidency of the European Union calling a meeting of the Euro-Mediterranean Youth Parliament scheduled to take place in Berlin between 26th May and 3rd June 2007.  It stated that such initiative is to be considered a pilot scheme and expressed the hope that the criteria already adopted under the Euroscola programme will be borne in mind when realising it.

Lastly, the Committee pointed out the advisability of establishing a logo for the Euro-Mediterranean Parliamentary Assembly that may symbolise the ideals of peace, dialogue, respect and understanding between cultures.
